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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

September 24, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, September 24, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Fourteen members of the Committee were present: 




William Driscoll, Christopher Morse, Robert Nassau, 

Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Merrill, Richard Knox, 
Larry Rubin, Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker, Peter McMahon, Patricia Whalen, John Moody, and Michael Vernazzaro.
ABSENT

One member absent:



James Sweeney

AGENDA ITEMS 


I-Cubed Legislation Presentation and Discussion
Rebecca Sullivan First Vice President of Infrastructure Finance for Mass Development presented information regarding I-Cubed Legislation.  Ms. Sullivan said, “This is an innovative financing program, which is a tool for growing jobs in the Commonwealth to assist in growing desperately needed state and municipal tax revenues.”  Ms. Sullivan provided a brief overview of how the I-cubed financing works and what can be financed through the program.
Some highlights are as follows: 

How the I-cubed financing works
· Mass Development will issue tax-exempt bonds to pay for public infrastructure.

· Commonwealth agrees to pay debt service providing certain qualifications are met initially and ongoing.

· Must be new tax revenue to the Commonwealth from income, sales or excise tax with a required 1.5 debt service coverage and 1.0 annually.

· Commonwealth pays debt service with reimbursement from the municipality to the extent that income tax revenues from new jobs and other state tax revenue are insufficient to pay debt service. 

· During construction of the project, the municipality can levy assessments on the developer’s property to reimburse the Commonwealth for debt service cost.

· Once sufficient tax revenues are received by the state to pay all debt service on the bonds the municipalities’ obligation would end.  
What infrastructure can be financed

· Roadways and intersections
· Water & waste water facilities.  Water & sewer lines

· Transportation facilities such as train stations, bus depots, etc.

· Seawalls, docks, wharves, bridges, culvers, tunnels

· Streetscape, sidewalks, electric lines, street lights

· Parks, playgrounds and recreational facilities 

· Land acquisition, structures, rights of way, easements, etc.

· Demolishing, removing or relocating buildings

· Financial charges, interest reserves, legal services and preliminary expenses. 

Mr. McMahon inquired about other states with similar programs.  Ms. Sullivan said most other states use DIF programs and added, “I-cubed is a hybrid no similar programs exist.”  Ms. Benezra inquired about the property changing hands and how would this be handled.  Ms. Sullivan indicated this would be similar to betterments and would follow the property.  She added, this is a new “net revenue” program and the State has been moving forward quite swiftly.
Chairman Driscoll opened the floor to the public for questions and comments.  Jerry Benezra inquired about the program being revenue neutral.  Ms. Sullivan said this is a partnership, no one wants to fail, and they have hired an independent reviewer to insure the project is viable. 
Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

· Article 14 - Rescind Excavation & Trench Safety Permits.
Article 14 has been withdrawn from the warrant.  The Committee has been advised that Counsel has reviewed the Charter and has concluded that if we do NOT move forward with this article, the Town Manager is the appointing authority for the permitting officer.  Therefore, it is not necessary to be presented to town meeting for approval. 
Mathew Muratore moved to rescind the vote on Article 14. 
Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously

· Article 2 – FY2009 Supplemental Budget Requests –DPW Cemetery Division & Fixed Costs - Fuel & Utilities for Crematory Operations.
Roger Hammond presented information to the Committee regarding his request for additional funds to supplement the Cemetery Division budget for crematory operations. 
Patricia Whalen inquired about the operation budget, asked why it does not correlate with the labor breakdowns provided, and in addition, asked why $6,000 would be required for repairs of a new building.  Mr. Hammond could not explain the reason for differences in his budget numbers however, he indicated the retorts need rebalancing regularly, and the building would need exterior and ground maintenance that is why he has asked for money for repair & maintenance. 
Richard Knox inquired about staff being hired prior to the opening of the Crematory as well as the amount of overtime required.  Mr. Hammond indicated they would need overtime to allow staff to be available for state certification of death as well as having staff on board prior to opening in order to provide input regarding the operation of the crematory.    
There was a brief discussion regarding two sets of budget numbers being presented and which were accurate.  The Committee asked Mr. Hammond to return with accurate budget information. 

Michael Vernazzaro moved to postpone until October 2, 2008. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries.  Mathew Muratore voting in opposition. 

· Article 1 - Classification & Compensation Plans–Human Resources Director, & Finance Director, Director of Planning & Development 

Richard Knox moved to postpone Article 1 until October 2, 2008 to allow the Board of Selectmen to vote on the request for upgrades under the classification and compensation plan. 

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion fails (6-7-0).  Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Christopher Morse, Christopher Merrill, John Moody, Robert Nassau, Michael Vernazzaro.
Mark Sylvia, Town Manager presented information to the Committee regarding the request to upgrade three positions.  Mr. Sylvia asked the Finance Committee to support the following adjustments to the Classification and Compensation Plans:

Finance Director from E-5 to E-6
Director of Planning & Development from an E-3 to an E-5

Human Resource Director from an E-2 to an E-3

Mr. Sylvia indicated, two years ago the Town had the MMA Consulting Group conduct a reclassification study of all the Non Union positions and the OPEIU positions.  At that time, he said we moved forward with those recommendations, which upgraded the Finance Director and Human Resource Director positions.  However, with recent vacancies in both those positions, we found it necessary to upgrade the two again as a recruitment tool.  The Personnel By-Laws, Section 3, provides that the Town Manager may authorize an entrance rate higher than the minimum rate for a position, and/or any other variance in the compensation plan, as he may deem necessary for the proper functioning of the services of the Town.  In the case of the Finance Director and Human Resource Director, these upgrades have already been established and were necessary in order to recruit individuals with the level of expertise and experience necessary for the Town.  In addition, he indicated they are also recommending an upgrade for the position of Director of Planning & Development.  The Director of Planning and Development’s position was not previously reclassified and has been upgraded to an appropriate level.  It is important to note that any salary increases associated with these positions will be absorbed in their respective salary budgets.

Mr. McMahon inquired about the likelihood of the positions being downgraded in the future.  Mr. Sylvia indicated they would be maintained at the higher level.  
There was discussion of reclassification of union and non-union employees as well as using benchmark surveys.  Mr. Sylvia indicated the town has access to MMA’s benchmark studies that are used to place individuals in the proper classification.
Ms. Benezra inquired as to why the upgrades were not included in the budget process for FY2009.  Mr. Sylvia said at the time it was thought the funding was adequate however trying to recruit or retain professionals has been difficult and the increases are necessary.
Robert Nassau moved to approve as presented. 

Peter McMahon, second.  
Peter McMahon said he is not usually in favor of giving raises however would not want to micro manage the town manager.  John Moody said he was in favor of the upgrades however feels these are reactionary. 

The motion carries.  Richard Knox abstained. 
· Article 18- Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District (MEPOD)

The Director of Planning & Development, Lee Hartmann, presented information to the Committee regarding the Final Report and Recommendation of the Planning Board on the Proposed Amendment to the Zoning By-law for the Movie & Entertainment Production Overlay District.  Mr. Hartmann said the Town of Plymouth has been presented with a unique opportunity and asked for support on the article.  Mr. Hartmann encouraged the committee to reserve their right to change the decision based on the final language of the Memorandum of Understanding.  He added the Town needs to be sure the MOU adequately protect the Town’s interests. 
If the Town supports the development of a movie studio complex, this bylaw will protect the Town and creates a process to mitigate the impacts of a studio development on the abutting neighborhoods and the Town in general.  

Mr. Hartmann said the proponent, Plymouth Rock Studios, has presented a considerable amount of information to the community relating to the facility they envision and possible mitigation measures.  Based on this information, the Planning Board supports the adoption of this proposed amendment to the Zoning Bylaw.  Mr. Hartmann said, “It is important to note that favorable Town Meeting action will only allow the proponent to proceed to the permitting phase.”  

This amendment only applies to the 240 acres site known today as the Waverly Oaks Golf Course.  This is the only location where a Movie Entertainment and Studio Production Development can be built. The zoning bylaw includes a mix of permitted uses “subject to site plan approval” and a special permit process for access.  The Bylaw also includes a special permit process that requires a finding by the Planning Board that adequate traffic improvements are in place or required to be constructed as a condition.  

Marc Garrett chair of the Planning Board spoke about the Boards interaction with the neighbors and proponents of the proposed article.  He also spoke of zoning issues such as As-Of-Right, Special Permit requests, and Prohibited uses. 
Mathew Muratore commended Mr. Hartmann, the Planning Board and the neighborhood for their time and effort regarding this issue.  Mr. Muratore inquired about the “buffer zone.”  Mr. Hartmann indicated since it is a residential with the buffer zones the impacts should be minimal.  Mr. Sylvia added there could be additional town meetings to be able to respond to the I-Cubed Legislation prior to the Annual Town Meeting in April.
Mr. McMahon inquired about the roads being private or needing town services to be maintained.  Mr. Hartmann said the Committee could approve the acceptance of any public ways; currently they are all-private and not maintained by the town. 

Ms. Benezra inquired about buildings being built on hilltops.  Mr. Garret indicated the hilltop is where the Waverly Oaks clubhouse is currently located and no sound studios are proposed for that area. 

Peter McMahon asked about noise created by the operation of filming.  Bill Wynn a representative of Plymouth Rock Studios said, “In a typical situation, you don’t want noise since they would be shooting multiple scenes, you would not want noise of one scene, to interfere with the shooting of another scene.  Most scenes with special effects would be shot off site and on location.”  He also added most special effects sounds are created digitally.  

Mathew Muratore inquired about the hours of operation.  Bill Wynn said the studio will be a 24/7 operation but they will be able to schedule “call times” to avoid conflict with school busses going and coming from the schools as well as other high traffic times.  There was concern and discussion of traffic going through the intersection of Long Pond Road and Clark Road.  Mr. Wynn said part of the problem is the current infrastructure is not adequate and PRS is currently conducting studies that will be provided upon their completion. 
William Driscoll opened the floor to Public Comment

Patricia McCarthy, precinct 5, asked if town meeting would have copies of the Memorandum of Understanding in their town meeting packets and inquired about the I-Cubed process. 
Jerry Benezra raised concerns regarding the “first right of refusal” and the loss of protection of 40B as well as the lack of design standards and not having the Memorandum of Understanding.  Mr. Benezra encouraged the Committee to wait until you have everything you need to vote and not to vote on a “three legged stool with only one leg.”   
Mr. Wynn said the neighbors came forward from Clark Road and Long Pond Road.  There was already a roundabout proposed for that intersection and PRS has taken the town’s input and is creating design and improvements to be able to design the intersection so that it benefits the neighborhood in the best possible way. 

John Moody moved to approve the MEPOD with the proviso that the MOU be formalized contingent upon adequately protecting the Town’s interests with amendments as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second. 
Mr. Moody inquired about “what if” the traffic does not work.  Mr. Hartmann said the “special permit” would be denied and the project would not occur.  Attorney Ed Angley said the first right of refusal does not go away and the owner of the property would have to offer the land to the town. 

Ms. Benezra said she would not support the motion at this time since she does not have all the financial information to make an informed decision. 

Ms. Whalen said this is the beginning of a process and encouraged the committee to support the process.

The motion carries (12-1-0).  Linda Benezra voting in opposition.  
· Article 26 -Petitioned - Pinehills Master Plan

The Director of Planning & Development, Lee Hartmann, and Attorney Robert Betters representing Pinehills, presented information to the Committee regarding the Final Report and Recommendation of the Planning Board and the request to amend The Development Plan for the Pinehills Community.  Mr. Hartmann said the amendment incorporates the 69.41± acre Leto Parcel located off Old Sandwich Road into The Pinehills Community, increasing the area of the site to 3,243.56± acres.  

John Judge spoke about supporting affordable housing.  Mr. Judge said they have created a trust with a mission to create affordable housing in Plymouth.  A five-member board of trustees would run the trust and as a 501C Charitable Trust, it would be very visible and provide accountability to the Community. 
Michael Vernazzaro asked about annual contributions to the fund.  Mr. Judge said it would be based on the number of homes sold in the previous year but would be at a minimum $50,000 to $100,000 and Pinehills would be looking at holding charitable events such as golf events which would contribute to the trust.  
William Driscoll commented on the amount of money made by the Pinehills and added, the affordable housing trust is nothing more than a token to the community. 

Michael Vernazzaro moved to approve as presented. 

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries (12-0-1).  Robert Nassau abstained.  William Driscoll voting in opposition. 
Approval of Meeting Minutes
August 27, 2008
Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries.  Robert Nassau, Patricia Whalen, Christopher Morse, and Peter McMahon abstained. 
September 3, 2008
Linda Benezra moved to approve as presented. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries.  John Moody, Christopher Morse, and Michael Vernazzaro abstained. 
September 10, 2008
Linda Benezra moved to approve as amended. 

Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion carries unanimously.  
Old/New Business
There was discussion regarding the by-law for affordable housing.  Cornelius Nick Bakker commented of town meeting voting down the Pinehills article last year and he suggested caution in responding.  John Moody dismayed by the conversation and said he could not recall any other developer coming forward with such an offer.  
ADJOURNMENT 
Mathew Muratore moved for adjournment.

Michael Vernazzaro, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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